Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness

www.cambridge.org/dmp

Rapid Communication

Cite this article: Khorram-Manesh A, Goniewicz K, Burkle FM Jr. Social and healthcare impacts of the Russian-led hybrid war in Ukraine – A conflict with unique global consequences. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* 17(e432), 1–9. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/dmp.2023.91.

Keywords:

health care; hybrid war; migration; preparedness; refugee

Corresponding author:

Amir Khorram-Manesh; Email: amir.khorram-manesh@surgery.gu.se

© The Author(s), 2023. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of the Society for Disaster Medicine and Public Health. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.



Social and Healthcare Impacts of the Russian-Led Hybrid War in Ukraine – A Conflict With Unique Global Consequences

Amir Khorram-Manesh MD, PhD^{1,2,3}, Krzysztof Goniewicz PhD⁴ and Frederick M. Burkle Jr. MD, MPH, PhD (Hon.)⁵

¹Department of Surgery, Institute of Clinical Sciences, Sahlgrenska Academy, Gothenburg University, Gothenburg, Sweden; ²Disaster Medicine Center, Sahlgrenska Academy, Gothenburg University, Gothenburg, Sweden; ³Gothenburg Emergency Medicine Research Group (GEMREG), Sahlgrenska Academy, Gothenburg University, Gothenburg, Sweden; ⁴Department of Security, Polish Air Force University of Aviation, Deblin, Poland and ⁵Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, Washington, DC, USA

Abstract

Russia's fear of Ukraine becoming a member of the European Union and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization catalyzed the current conflict in Ukraine. The invasion also alarmed other countries, such as Finland and Sweden, who have themselves considered a formal partnership with NATO. Russia's actions to date have created massive instability and political tensions that uniquely influence the health and socio-political life of civilians in Ukraine and the entire region. The direct and indirect threats of war "gone regional," "global", or "nuclear" have energized these countries and their historical alliances to reassess their own socio-political, environmental, and health-care consequences. All countries of the region have clear histories of forced occupation and decades of threats resulting from World War II and its aftermath. The purpose of this rapid communication is 2-fold. First, it discusses the socio-political and health-care consequences of the ongoing Ukrainian conflict in Finland, Russia, Sweden, Poland, and Ukraine. Second, it clarifies the most essential elements of the Hybrid War which cause uniquely distinctive violations of humanitarian laws, treaties, and conventions.

Democratic accountability and government stability, rising income levels, and technological development are all crucial key factors in total health expenditure, while corruption negatively correlates, especially in developing countries.¹ The impact of political determinants, such as political tensions and democratic elections, has also been highlighted in several reports²⁻⁴ On the contrary, chaos, and socio-political instability, negatively impact societal infrastructure, such as health-care services. Hybrid War (HW) represents a unique combination of military and nonmilitary actions, with objectives to create chaos and instability through asymmetrical means, that is, disinformation, lawfare, cyberattacks, political subversion, and economic warfare, amplified with the power of modern technology and social media, and other nonmilitary hybrid tools. Altogether, the intent of these actions is to increase violence among civilians through paramilitary forces or criminal gangs (Table 1).^{5,6}

Russia's fear of Ukraine becoming a member of the European Union (EU) and North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) was one reason to initiate the current conflict, creating instability and political tensions that would impose severe consequences on the health-care system in Ukraine and other directly or indirectly involved countries.^{7,8} An additional goal of the invasion has been to purposely scare neutral countries, such as Finland and Sweden, to prevent them from also applying for a formal treaty or partnership with NATO.^{9–11} However, with the conflict going into its 14th month, it is evident that the Russians' strategic plan has backfired because both Sweden and Finland, have initiated the process of joining NATO.^{12–14}

The Ukrainian conflict is not unique as a global battlefield. Superpowers have occupied many battlefields to control other countries and maintain their superiority, for example, conflicts in Africa and the Middle East, ¹⁵ and although there are some indications of socio-political conflict escalation in parts of East Asia, none of the disputes have directly impacted European countries and the EU member states. ^{16–19} As such, the Ukrainian conflict is a uniquely significant experience for the European countries, a reminder of the Cold War era, and an intrusion into their democracy and freedom.

In addition to its profound socio-political implications and the immediate, far-reaching consequences for people's lives and rights, the Russian-Ukrainian conflict has caused significant global environmental repercussions. These impacts could negatively affect health care, food security, and other vital aspects of public health in both the short and long term. ^{20–23} The short-term health consequences of the war include traumatic injuries sustained on the battlefield, which also affect neighboring countries as they take in transferred victims. ^{5,8} Furthermore, the

2 A. Khorram-Manesh *et al.*

Table 1. Shows the characteristics of HW

No.	Characteristics
1	The battle and its objectives are no longer between 2 nations or states. There is no declaration of war.
2	The battle tends to represent a variety of states and non-state actors. Does not follow the rules of engagement and prevents the presence of observers and uses criminal gangs for internal operations.
3	A mix of traditional, and new weapons, and tactics are used, including cyberwar to subvert national functions.
4	Other aspects, such as psychological and information-related warfare, are incorporated to weaken the line of trust between politics and people.
5	The battle erodes the line between war and peace and engages both combatants and non-combatants, making the distinction between warring participants difficult.
6	The battle is tailored to the vulnerabilities of the target state or interstate, minimizing the trust between governments and the people.
7	The battle seems timeless, characterized by indirect, rapid, isolated, but grueling attacks, often used simultaneously.
8	The battle occurs in diverse spaces and areas, often simultaneously and everywhere, with no distinction between "war front" and "home front."

conflict and its accompanying hardships exacerbate various medical and public health issues, such as asthma and cardio-vascular diseases. The psychological toll of the war, including trauma, mass migration, and the ever-present fear of death, further contributes to worsening mental health conditions. ^{24,25} In the long term, the conflict is likely to result in an increased burden on emergency health care, with hospitals and public health-care systems becoming overwhelmed. The management of chronic diseases may also suffer, and cancer patients may find it increasingly difficult to access the appropriate therapies and specialized care they need. ^{5,24,25}

The purpose of this rapid communication is 2-fold. First, it aims to examine the socio-political and health-care ramifications of the ongoing Ukrainian war within Finland, Russia, Sweden, Poland, and Ukraine. Second, it seeks to elucidate the critical components of the HW, particularly those instances that result in breaches of humanitarian laws, treaties, and conventions.

Methods

In this rapid communication, a narrative literature review was used to describe and discuss the impacts of the current Ukrainian-Russian conflict on all involved countries from a theoretical and contextual point of view. The search results from relevant publications, using several databases (PubMed, Scopus, Web of Science, and reliable internet sources) and predefined keywords (Health Care, Hybrid War, Social impacts, Russia, Ukraine, War), were critically analyzed, and presented as topics for each country involved.²⁶ The content of the collected data was analyzed and sorted into 2 subsections: sociopolitical and health-care impacts for each country.

Results

Ukraine

Socio-political impacts

Historically, declaring war upon other nations has signified the end of political discourse and the commencement of a deadly confrontation.²⁷ However, in the current conflict, Russia never officially declared war. Instead, on February 24, 2022, President Putin announced the start of a "special mission" in Ukraine. This unannounced hostility, apart from being a clear violation of the Hague Convention (1907) on the laws of war—which requires a warning before initiating hostilities and prompt notification of neutral powers—resulted in a lack of minimal preparedness across the Ukrainian crisis response system, particularly evident within the health-care sector.²⁸

Hybrid warfare aims to paralyze critical societal infrastructure, targeting civilians, legal and health-care systems, food security, transportation networks, economies, and other essential aspects in line with a specific political agenda.⁵ This process, which often takes years to accomplish, involves creating political chaos, election disputes, riots, and demonstrations to undermine the trust between the public and political institutions. The ongoing conflict in Ukraine is an extension of long-standing disagreements between Russia and Ukraine.⁵ This new phase began in 2014 with Russia's invasion of Crimea, impacting Ukraine and numerous other countries in both the West and the East. Since the end of February 2022, the conflict has resulted in food scarcity, mass migration, sanctions, and threats of nuclear war, affecting innocent lives globally. These developments violate the United Nations (UN) Charter on territorial sovereignty, particularly Chapters 1 and 2. This complex conflict demonstrates the multi-faceted nature of hybrid warfare and its far-reaching consequences for the countries directly involved and the broader international community.^{5,29}

Although the nature of HW is deception, lies, and surprising maneuvers politically, socially, and militarily, fake news and disinformation are magnified by preventing international observers from reporting any violations of international law and the Geneva Convention. 5,24 In the current conflict, technology has helped to collect evidence of war crimes. On February 25th, several reports from Amnesty International and Human Rights organizations indicated Russian forces disregarded civilian lives by using ballistic missiles and other explosive weapons with wide-area effects in densely populated areas, while falsely claiming to have only used precision-guided weapons.^{29–32} Prohibited weaponry, such as cluster munitions, which cause immediate and long-term impacts on civilians, has frequently been used by the Russians. Other weapons, such as dropped bombs, missiles, heavy artillery shells, and multiple-launch rockets, cause inevitable damage to the infrastructure, destroy buildings, houses, and hospitals, and have indirectly taken the lives of hundreds and thousands of civilians.33-35

Additional reports have indicated the arbitrary detention in Russian-occupied territories of journalists, activists, public officials, and civil servants, and the unlawful methods of interrogations. On both sides of the conflict, prisoners of war have been repeatedly abused and exposed to public curiosity, and some have died after being tortured. On April 7, 2022, the UN suspended Russia from its Human Rights Council, and by early June, the Ukrainian Prosecutor's office reported thousands of documented war crimes, and hundreds of suspected cases, and initiated legal proceedings against some of them. ^{35–40}

Although previous conventional wars were aimed to implement an isolated economic blockade of countries in war, the current thrust toward destroying economic globalization has proven to be more unique in HW. The unprecedented actions from several European countries to help the Ukrainian people and government with necessary military and non-military items, directly or indirectly, have been met by the Russian blockade of Ukrainian coasts, which normally ships out agricultural production and grains like barley, corn, and wheat to several countries, especially in Africa. This has resulted in a global food crisis. Other Ukrainian exports, such as steel, coal, fuel and petroleum products, chemicals, machinery, and transport equipment may also negatively influence the long-term global market.⁴¹

Creating chaos and fear in the invaded country and among civilians using intimidation and threats are used to increase pure violence and hatred among people to break down their will and eliminate their resistance. The most affected group in society to suffer are vulnerable groups, such as women, children, and the elderly. These are severe crimes that are often only recognized after the intruder loses and withdraws from an occupied area. 42-44 Following the unpredictable resistance in Kyiv, Russian soldiers committed crimes, such as rapes, tortures, and summary killings of Ukrainian civilians, all of which have been reported by reliable sources with access to the area after the Russian forces departed. Forced deportation of Ukrainian citizens to other areas within Russia has been reported. Systematic sexual violence against women and children has been incorporated with the killing of innocent people, mostly men, to create fear and weaken the spirit of resistance among Ukrainian nationals.^{45–50}

The use of explosive weapons with wide-area effects has raised concerns about the damage they may inflict on historic monuments, works of art, churches, and other cultural properties. 51-53 It has already been reported that Russian forces damaged or destroyed at least 53 Ukrainian historical sites, religious buildings, and museums.⁵⁴ This is a violation of international rules and regulations,⁵² and protocol I of the Geneva Convention and the Hague Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict. Protocol II of the Hague Convention allows attacks on cultural property only in case of "imperative military necessity" if there is no feasible alternative. Attacks against cultural heritage sites amount to war crimes and can be prosecuted before the International Criminal Court. 38,39 Widespread claims of looting by Russian troops of cultural institutions have been raised by Ukrainian officials who claim that Russian forces have seized more than 2000 artworks and Scythian gold from various museums, moving them into the occupied region.⁵⁵

Targeting and attacking nuclear plants not only aims to cripple Ukrainian infrastructure but also poses a severe threat to society, generating chaos both nationally and internationally. Europe's largest nuclear power plant, Zaporizhzhia, became the site of a firefight between Ukrainian and Russian forces, involving the use of various weapons, including rocket-propelled grenades. While attacks on nuclear power facilities are generally prohibited under Article 56 of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions, the unique circumstances surrounding this event make it unclear whether it could be considered a war crime. ^{28,56-61} Nevertheless, any attack on nuclear facilities is associated with unimaginable health-care outcomes, deaths, and injuries.

The role of cyber warfare has become increasingly prominent during the current conflict. In the early days of the invasion, Russian military forces and hackers targeted Ukrainian media, communications, official government websites, and financial institutions, inciting panic among citizens unable to access their accounts or receive accurate information. European satellite

companies were also targeted to temporarily disrupt Ukrainian military communications. Microsoft detected instances of Russian hackers gathering intelligence on Ukrainian cities through espionage-style attacks before launching physical assaults. The combined cyber and physical attacks on energy and information technology infrastructure, ranging from nuclear power plants to tech companies, further demonstrate the evolving nature of warfare. 62-64 Russia has also targeted Ukrainian railways with both cyberattacks and missiles to disrupt the country's ability to resupply and transport essential goods. Furthermore, Russia weaponized the trauma inflicted by its military operations through disinformation campaigns, using Russian actors to impersonate victims of Ukrainian violence and pressuring citizens to surrender. ^{24,63,64} While these efforts have largely failed to produce lasting effects, they underscore the potential impact of cyber warfare on a conflict's trajectory, particularly within the context of hybrid warfare.

In March of 2023, the International Criminal Court (ICC) issued warrants of arrest for 2 individuals in the context of the conflict in Ukraine: Vladimir Vladimirovich Putin and Maria Alekseyevna Lvoa-Belova bear individual criminal responsibility for the unlawful transfer of population (children) from occupied territories of Ukraine to the Russian Federation. The ICC considered that there were "reasonable grounds to believe that each suspect bears responsibility for the war crime of unlawful deportation of population and that of unlawful transfer of population from occupied areas of Ukraine to the Russian Federation, in prejudice of Ukrainian children."65 President Putin is not charged with starting the war. The ICC has limited jurisdiction over nationals of a country such as the United States, China, Ukraine, and Russia who have not joined the Rome Statute. Consequently, the ICC legitimacy has been questioned. It has a weak record of prosecutions, and discord among judges, which are costly, difficult to coordinate, and often ineffective at accomplishing their goals.⁶⁶ However, Human Rights Watch calls the Court's action a "clear message that giving orders are a wakeup call to others committing abuses or covering them up."66 At this writing, probably the most effective accomplishment has been global awareness of the ICC's existence and potential, and the hesitation of China to openly back Russia. China's "sweeping claims" for Taiwan and the South China Sea resources ("sovereignty over the sea") and islands as their own territory have already found their way into the UN Convention of the Law of the sea, and the Permanent Court of Arbitration at the Hague and will find its way into the ICC where it will be hotly debated globally.⁶⁷

Health-care impacts

While several attacks on medical facilities have been continuously reported by the UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, ^{60,68} as of January 2023, over 122 medical facilities have fully resumed operations, while an additional 260 have been partially restored, according to data from the Ministry of Health of Ukraine. ⁶⁹ The expansion of mobile outpatient clinics has been critical, especially in the Vinnytsia and Khmelnytskyi regions, which host the highest number of internally displaced persons. Despite these efforts, nearly 30% of the population still faces challenges in accessing health care. ⁶⁹

The Ukrainian health-care system is also grappling with staff shortages, as over 30,000 medical professionals have enlisted in the Ukrainian Armed Forces or volunteered for other roles. Over 2500 medical personnel have emigrated, while 4500 have been internally displaced. This latter group has encountered significant

A. Khorram-Manesh *et al.*

challenges in securing employment in their new locations, leading some to change professions or leave Ukraine altogether. These further strain the already limited staffing resources in the health-care sector. Compounding the issue is the lack of accurate data on the current number of working medical professionals. As of January 2023, approximately 45,000 internally displaced medical personnel have found employment in other health-care facilities across the country. This includes more than 2000 physicians, and 1500 mid-level medical professionals (such as nurses, midwives, paramedics, and pharmacy). As of January 2023, approximately 45,000 internally displaced medical personnel have found employment in other health-care facilities across the country. This includes more than 2000 physicians, and 1500 mid-level medical professionals (such as nurses, midwives, paramedics, and pharmacy).

Finland

Socio-political impacts

After World War (WW) II, Finland reluctantly became part of the Soviet sphere of interest and remained so throughout the Cold War, often playing a neutral role and as the mediator between the Western powers and the former Soviet Union, through frequent trade exchanges before and after Russia was established.⁷⁵ Thus, reducing its independent foreign policy.⁷⁶ With the collapse of the Soviet Union in the early 1990s, Finland oriented more toward the West, and joined the EU, but maintained freedom of alliance, with a strong public opinion against NATO membership.

The Finnish perception after the Russian annexation of Crimea in 2014 was that Kremlin was ready to take military action to achieve its goals and did not see national borders as sacred. It was also seen as a clear parallel to the Soviet Union's actions during the Winter War of 1939.⁷⁶ The basic principle in Finland's foreign policy has always been to maintain an objective relationship with Russia while maintaining its defense capacity in case there is a deterioration in the policy agreements.⁷⁵ Consequently, the special Finnish-Russian relationship received its "coup de grace" after they invaded Ukraine in February 2022.⁷⁶ In April 2022, the Finnish Prime Minister summed up the situation by saying that Russia "is not the neighbor we thought it would be."⁷⁷ Today, there appear to be many Finns who favor NATO membership.⁷⁸ The country was forced to quickly decide on and apply for possible membership in the Defense Alliance to mitigate the risks of another violation of international law by Russia. A NATO membership may ease the mind of Finns regarding a new conflict with Kremlin but makes it very unclear what the future of neighborly existence will look like between the 2 countries.

Health-care impacts

In Finland, preparedness for disasters and emergencies during everyday situations and crises includes scripting contingency plans for all response levels (national, regional, local, and municipality), planning the storage of necessary material in all essential areas and fields, particularly health care, and training of essential staff. The Finnish rescue organization acts preventively and operates to both avert potential crises and manage real crises and their consequences. Should a disaster occur, the Government assumes leadership, and the ministries cooperate. 78,79

Due to the consequences of and experiences gained from WWII, Finland has created a response system that can be activated quickly. The system is very similar to Sweden's which has had a long experience of preparedness and organizational collaboration, mainly between health-care, police, and rescue teams. The plans are designed to have great flexibility in leadership and individual responsibility. There are sizeable reserve stocks for materials and necessary items for available health-care emergencies. ^{79,80}

Because of its proximity to the former Soviet Union, Finland has also developed a well-functioning civilian-military collaboration, providing necessary knowledge within the health-care community to manage military-like injuries. Joining NATO will enhance other medical activities and training opportunities and directly impact the research collaboration within the field. 81,82 The current situation in Ukraine has also sparked new discussions regarding closer connections between the Finnish and Swedish agencies in all aspects, including health care. Although the Finns have been reluctant toward NATO membership for a long time, a mutual partnership in all aspects enhances and motivates a closer relationship with NATO and a change from observatory membership to full membership.

Sweden

Socio-political impacts

The relations between Sweden and Russia have long been characterized by continuity and stability, although periods of friction have occurred. They are often described as having competing views, claims, and issues, such as Swedish NATO cooperation and its concerns about the security situation in the Baltic Sea. 82–84

One of the results of gradual Russian democratization and the rapprochement between Kremlin and Western countries during the 1980s and 1990s was improved Swedish-Russian relations, 85,86 which allowed the Swedish government to initiate a partnership in the European Community in 1993, and with the accession of 1994, Sweden took the first step away from its tradition of neutrality policy. The reorganization of Swedish foreign policy and the country's defense organization was followed by closer cooperation with NATO, participation in EU Rapid Reaction Forces, prioritization of international military efforts over national invasion defense, and a declaration of solidarity within the expanded Nordic-Baltic framework cooperation. Consequently, Sweden's foreign policy has also become part of 1 distinct multilateral order in which Sweden's relations with Russia were, in certain respects, also coordinated with the EU.83,85 The current socio-political changes, globally and in the region, have, however, changed the political direction in Sweden and initiated a NATO application. Nevertheless, the application is pending acceptance since Turkey has objected to Swedish membership due to political disagreement regarding Swedish refugees and asylum rules associated with Turkish political expatriates living in Sweden. This shows another impact of the current Ukrainian war from a global perspective.87

Health-care impacts

The Swedish health-care system includes both public and private health-care services. Public health care is managed either by a county council, local authority, or municipality that can freely manage and prioritize its health-care resources. As a result, preparedness for disasters and emergencies is also their responsibility. Despite its neutrality principles, Sweden has independently built up its medical and non-medical preparedness for the unforeseen crisis. In 1939, the first draft for civilian-military collaboration and a total defense health-care system was drafted by the then-reigning government. During the Cold war, crisis centers, reserve hospitals, and stockpiling of necessary materials for health care were planned. However, these plans were canceled over time, with all reserve materials given away to other countries after the

Soviet Union's fall and a lower risk of any intrusion by a foreign country. $^{88-91}$

Nevertheless, an increasing number of conflicts globally and changes in the socio-political atmosphere in Europe and the rest of the world were a reminder of a paradigm change and a need for establishing new plans and preparedness approaches. Today, the total defense health-care system has become a new goal, encompassing interagency collaboration, particularly civilian-military collaboration. Although a partnership in all aspects of emergencies between the 2 neutral countries, that is, Finland and Sweden, has frequently been discussed, the ongoing Russian attack on Ukraine has initiated new discussions about joining NATO, especially when Finland seems to be closer to a deal. The Russian invasion and aggression on Ukraine seem to have persuaded even the most critical Swedish opponents to join NATO, having recognized imminent threats from Russia. 4,95

Poland

Socio-political impacts

There are historical events that influence the relationship between Poland and Russia, which encompasses not only the impacts of the so-called Bolshevik revolution but also the events around the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth (16th-18th centuries) and reemerging of the Polish state after the Russian revolution in 1917. 96-99 After WWII, new borders were created and conditioned by the Soviet Union. 100 The socio-political changes in Europe between the 1980 and 1990s, the dissolution of the Soviet Union, and the emergence of the Russian Federation resulted in new borders with Poland in the northeast, making Poland an essential element of the new eastern borders of the European Union. 101 The relationship between the 2 countries has been very harsh, with Polish politicians several times strongly condemning Russian geopolitical approaches. This occurred, among others, in Georgia, where the aggressive Russian policy catalyzed the beginning of new aggressions in other countries such as Ukraine, the Baltic States, and Poland. 102 Besides historical issues, there are several different points of disagreement between the 2 countries, including energy security, the role of Poland and its active participation in the EU and NATO policies, and current Polish support for Ukraine. 103

Health-care impacts

Poland operates a decentralized health-care system based on mandatory health insurance, with stewardship, management, and financing divided among the Ministry of Health, the National Health Fund, and the territorial self-government. ¹⁰⁴ In times of crisis, the Polish crisis management system is initiated, assigning various tasks to state administration and territorial self-government units at all levels. ¹⁰⁵ While the Council of Ministers is the leading crisis management authority, the responsibility shifts to the Minister of Interior and Administration during emergencies. Poland actively participates in multilateral disaster coordination systems, including the EU, NATO, and UN, and has international experience in managing disasters and humanitarian crises. ^{106–108}

The ongoing Russian-Ukrainian conflict has significantly impacted Poland, initially receiving over 10 million refugees from affected areas in Ukraine. The current Polish health-care system has a clear distinction between specialized outpatient and inpatient care, and several weaknesses influence refugee management outcomes. Prior studies have identified inefficiencies in health-care delivery due to inadequate control and management of labor and physical resources in hospitals, weak leadership, which is

partly attributed to hospital administrators often being physicians with minimal health-care management training, and insufficient information for effective decision-making $^{109-111}$

Another pressing issue is the substantial debt of Polish hospitals and a shortage of specialist physicians and nurses. Health workers' remuneration is relatively low, offering limited financial incentives to work. Furthermore, preventive care is inadequate, and primary health-care remains underdeveloped. These shortcomings have become more pronounced with the influx of refugees presenting with chronic and acute medical conditions, as well as post-traumatic stress disorder.

Russia

Socio-political impacts

Both EU's sanctions and support for Ukraine with weapons and Finland's and Sweden's approaches to NATO membership have been a genuine surprise for Russia. These unwanted changes undermine President Putin's political and scare strategy and prompted new efforts within the former Russian ally to leave the pact when necessary. Within the country, there also seem to be new changes. A massive migration of young Russians and a brain drain has already started with foreign companies leaving the country and taking promising young employees, especially following the EU and US sanctions. 112 Additionally, the Ukrainian resistance has surprised Russians, resulting in unexpected injuries and deaths among their inexperienced soldiers and social concerns from silent protests of Russian citizens with the potential to grow more robust if the conflict continues. 113 Furthermore, the media reports are more frequent and available, in contrast to previous wars, presenting news and pictures of wars, destructions, and mass migration of refugees, independently from the official governmental sites, influencing internal and external opinions about the war and its unique HW aggression.¹¹⁴

One of the essential pillars of Russian society has been the church. Although President Putin seems to enjoy full support from the Patriarch of the Orthodox Church Kirill and the high-ranked priests and monks, some parts of the church seem to have a different opinion since hundreds of priests, despite the risk of being prosecuted, have signed an open letter condemning the war. 115,116 These changes crippled the central government and created opportunities for the opposition to champion new strategies that bring the country closer to the rest of the world. Furthermore, it also limits the possibility of autocratic leaders in other countries, supported by Russia, from enforcing their dictatorship on their citizens. It is too soon to anticipate the core reasons for President Putin's decision to attack Ukraine. However, a radical change of the current territorial design of Central and East Europe to rebuild Moscow's direct or indirect power over these territories might be 1 reason since President Putin has repeatedly emphasized that the dissolution of the USSR was the "greatest geopolitical catastrophe" of the 20th century. President Putin's wars, from Georgia to Ukraine and military intervention in Syria, have a territorial and, above all, geopolitical character, which also has led to closer collaboration with some allies such as Belarus and IR Iran. 117,118 It remains to be seen if such intentions were worthy of initiating a war that may weaken the global Russian position.

Health-hcare impacts

The Russian public health-care system has faced much criticism due to poor organizational structure, lack of government funds, outdated medical equipment, and poorly paid staff. With the A. Khorram-Manesh *et al.*

Ukrainian conflict in its second month, the number of Russian casualties was over 20,000, which could indicate a tipping point. 119 By this day, in the second year of the war, this number is reportedly over 100,000, and approaching 200,000. 120 Although reports from the Russian side are scarce; the silence may mean that hospitals at the border or close to the Ukrainian border are overwhelmed and clarifies why many injured soldiers have been transferred to and treated at the hospitals in Belarus. 121 Nevertheless, the impacts of this conflict on the Russian health-care system should still be minimal, even though battlefield injuries and deaths seem to be more than expected and other war-related impacts should not be neglected. 122 Whether this accounts for the unpreparedness of the deployed health-care system or the lack of knowledge in the management of battlefield injuries can only be speculated. Russia may have experienced the same type and number of injuries and deaths in other conflicts; however, its health-care system may be more exposed to evaluation and observation during this war.

Limitations

6

This narrative literature review offers a comprehensive and current overview of a distinct and specialized health workforce topic, serving a crucial function in ongoing education for professionals in the field. Nevertheless, there are certain limitations to consider when interpreting the findings presented in this review.

First, the review does not outline a methodological approach, which may hinder the replicability of data and limit the ability of other researchers to build upon these findings in the future. The lack of a transparent methodology could also lead to potential biases in the selection and interpretation of the literature, reducing the overall reliability of the conclusions drawn. Second, the narrative format of this review is more suitable for providing a broad, qualitative understanding of the subject matter, rather than addressing specific quantitative research questions. Consequently, the review might not offer precise, measurable insights or generate statistically significant results to inform decision-making or policy development. Third, due to the focus on a single, unique health workforce topic, the generalizability of the findings to other contexts or broader health-care issues may be limited. This constraint should be considered when applying the review's conclusions to different settings or populations. Last, given the rapidly evolving nature of the health-care landscape, especially in the context of conflict zones, the information presented in this review might become outdated quickly. Therefore, it is essential for researchers and practitioners to remain vigilant in monitoring and incorporating new developments and evidence into their understanding of the subject matter.

Conclusions

Wars and conflicts yield no victors, but rather inflict suffering upon civilians and adversely impact people's lives globally. The sociopolitical consequences of the ongoing Russian-Ukrainian conflict have left few winners, with Russia and Ukrainian civilians bearing the brunt of the losses. Contrary to Russian intentions, their political and strategic threats have compelled European nations, such as Sweden and Finland, to reassess their positions and consider military partnerships with other countries or NATO. This may foster socio-political unity and potentially improve healthcare systems within each nation.

For Poland, the current challenges posed by mass migration and an overwhelmed health-care system demand urgent attention. Addressing these issues requires modifications to its organizational structure, as well as increased support from the EU and nongovernmental organizations. Collaborating with countries like Finland and Sweden, which have extensive experience in healthcare system reforms, may facilitate these changes and ultimately bring these nations closer together in the wake of the Russian invasion of Ukraine. Last, Russia faces numerous challenges moving forward. Unlike other hybrid conflicts, such as the Syrian war, the Ukrainian conflict has made it easier to observe and document the grim realities of hybrid warfare and the blatant disregard for International Humanitarian Law and the Geneva Convention. This has eroded Russia's credibility and the respect it once commanded. Russia's threats to use nuclear weapons in the current conflict not only highlight the flawed reasoning behind its actions but also underscore the arrogance and disrepute of its leaders with respect to humanity and humanitarian laws. The involvement of other countries, such as IR Iran, Belarus, and Turkey in the current Ukrainian war, on the battle or through diplomacy, may result in new socio-political issues in these countries with additional global impacts, including global health and well-being.

Data availability statement. All available data are included.

Author contribution. Conceptualization, A.K.; Data Collection, A.K., K.G., F.B.; Formal Analysis, A.K., K.G., and F.B.; Writing–Original Draft Preparation, A.K.; Review and Editing, A.K., K.G., and F.B. All authors have read and agreed to the submitted version of the manuscript.

Funding. None

Competing interests. A.K. is Deputy Editor at this journal but does not participate in any level of the evaluation process. F.B. is an Elected Member: Institute of Medicine, National Academy of Sciences, Washington, DC, USA.

References

- Liang L-L, Mirelman AJ. Why do some countries spend more on health?
 An assessment of sociopolitical determinants and international aid for government health expenditures. Soc Sci Med. 2014;114:161-168. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.05.044
- 2. **Potrafke N.** The growth of public health expenditures in OECD countries: do government ideology and electoral motives matter? *J Health Econ.* 2010;29:797-810.
- 3. **Herwartz H, Theilen B.** Health care and ideology: a reconsideration of political determinants of public healthcare funding in the OECD. *Health Econ.* 2014;23(2):225-240.
- 4. **Shelton CA.** The size and composition of government expenditure. *J Public Econ.* 2007;91(11-12):2230-2260.
- Khorram-Manesh A, Burkle FM Jr. Civilian population victimization: a systematic review comparing humanitarian and health outcomes in conventional and hybrid warfare. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* 2022;17:e192. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2022.96
- Boulègue M, Polyakova A. The evolution of Russian hybrid warfare: executive summary. 2022. CEPA. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://cepa. org/the-evolution-of-russian-hybrid-warfare-introduction/
- Mankoff J. Russia's latest land grab. How Putin won Crimea but lost Ukraine. Foreign Aff. 2014;93:60-68.
- McKee M, Murphy A. Russia invades Ukraine again: how can the health community respond? BMJ. 2022;376:o548. doi: doi.org/10.1136/bmj.o548
- Forsberg T, Vaahtoranta T. Inside the EU, outside NATO: paradoxes of Finland's and Sweden's post-neutrality. Eur Secure. 2001;10(1):68-93.
- Michel LG. Finland, Sweden, and NATO: from" Virtual" to Formal Allies.
 National Defense University. Washington DC, Institute for National Strategic Studies; 2011.

- 11. **Cottey A.** The European neutrals and NATO: ambiguous partnership. *Contemp Secure Policy*. 2013;34(3):446-472.
- Wall C. Will Finland and Sweden join NATO? Center for Strategic and International Studies. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.csis.org/analysis/will-finland-and-sweden-join-nato
- Bremer I. Finland and Sweden seem likely to join NATO. What does that mean for Europe? TIME. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://time.com/ 6169708/finland-sweden-nato-expansion/
- 14. Parker C. Finland and Sweden are set to join NATO as soon as summer. The TIMES. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/finland-sweden-set-to-join-nato-war-ukraine-latest-7m8bn6mf8
- 15. **Tucker SC.** The encyclopedia of Middle East Wars: The United States in the Persian Gulf, Afghanistan, and Iraq Conflicts. ABC-CLIO; 2010.
- Jones M. Conflict and confrontation in Southeast Asia, 1961–1965:
 Britain, the United States, Indonesia, and the Creation of Malaysia.
 Cambridge University Press; 2001.
- 17 Beeson M. Rethinking regionalism: Europe and East Asia in comparative historical perspective. J Eur Public Policy. 2005;12(6):969-985.
- Ji Q, Zhang HY, Zhang D. The impact of OPEC on East Asian oil import security: a multidimensional analysis. *Energy Policy*. 2019;126:99-107.
- Cali M. The impact of the US-China trade war on East Asia. CEPR Policy Portal Article. 2018. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://voxeu.org/article/ impact-us-china-trade-war-east-asia
- Emediegwu L. How is the war in Ukraine affecting global food security? Econom Observ. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. economicsobservatory.com/how-is-the-war-in-ukraine-affecting-global-food-security
- Harvey F. Ukraine war piles pressure on the global food system already in crisis. The Guardian. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.theguardian. com/food/2022/mar/09/ukraine-war-piles-pressure-on-global-food-systemalready-in-crisis
- Vax E, Galindo G. 5 reasons war in Ukraine is a gut punch to the global food system. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.politico.eu/ article/war-in-ukraine-global-food-system-wheat-trade-export/
- Leon DA, Jdanov D, Gerry CJ, et al. The Russian invasion of Ukraine and its public health consequences. Lancet Reg Health Eur. 2022;15:100358. doi: 10.1016/j.lanepe.2022.100358
- Khorram-Manesh A, Burkle FM, Goniewicz K, et al. Estimating the number of civilian casualties in modern armed conflicts-a systematic review. Front Public Health. 2021;9:765261. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021. 765261
- Khorram-Manesh A, Goniewicz K, Burkle FM, et al. Review of military casualties in modern conflicts-the re-emergence of casualties from armored warfare. Mil Med. 2022;187(3–4):e313-e321. doi: 10.1093/ milmed/usab108.
- 26. **Rother ET.** Systematic literature review X narrative review. *Acta Paul Enferm.* 2007;20(2): doi: 10.1590/S0103-21002007000200001
- Pullen R, Frost C. Putin's Ukraine invasion: Do declarations of war still exist? 2022. Conversation. Accessed March 30, 2023. https:// theconversation.com/putins-ukraine-invasion-do-declarations-of-war-stillexist-177880
- ICRC (International Committee of Red Cross). Treaties, states parties, and commentaries. 2022. Accessed June 20, 2022. https://ihl-databases. icrc.org/ihl/INTRO/195.
- Dehn J. UN Charter's original effects on State sovereignty and use of force.
 Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.justsecurity.org/72177/the-un-charters-original-effect-on-state-sovereignty-and-the-use-of-force/
- McLaughlin J. A digital conflict between Russia and Ukraine rages on behind the scenes of war. NPR. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. npr.org/2022/06/03/1102484975/a-digital-conflict-between-russia-andukraine-rages-on-behind-the-scenes-of-war
- Human Rights Watch. Ukraine: Russian Forces Fired On Civilian Vehicles. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/ 2022/05/02/ukraine-russian-forces-fired-civilian-vehicles
- 32. Amnesty International. Russian military commits indiscriminate attacks during the invasion of Ukraine. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/russian-military-commits-indiscriminate-attacks-during-the-invasion-of-ukraine/

- Human Rights Watch. Ukraine: deadly attacks kill, injure civilians, destroy homes. 2022. Accessed 30 March 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/ 18/ukraine-deadly-attacks-kill-injure-civilians-destroy-homes
- Bogner M. Situation in Ukraine. Statement delivered by the Head of Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine on the situation in Ukraine. OHCHR. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/2022/03/situation-ukraine
- United Nations. United Nations Treaty Collection. 2022. Accessed 30
 March 2023. https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&
 mtdsg_no=XXVI-6&chapter=26&clang=_en.
- Reporters Without Borders. Russians use abduction, hostage-taking to threaten Ukrainian journalists in occupied zones. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://rsf.org/en/russians-use-abduction-hostage-takingthreaten-ukrainian-journalists-occupied-zones
- Amnesty International. Russia/Ukraine: prisoners of war must be protected from public curiosity under Geneva Convention. 2022.
 Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/ 2022/03/russia-ukraine-prisoners-of-war-must-be-protected-from-publiccuriosity-under-geneva-convention/
- Human Rights Watch. Ukraine: respect the rights of prisoners of war.
 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/03/16/ ukraine-respect-rights-prisoners-war
- Human Rights Watch. Ukraine: apparent POW abuse would be war crime. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/ 03/31/ukraine-apparent-pow-abuse-would-be-war-crime
- Murphy M, Greenall R. Ukraine War: Civilians abducted as Russia tries to assert control. BBC News. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. bbc.com/news/world-europe-60858363
- 41. International Rescue Committee. Russian blockade of Ukraine food exports in Black Sea port will have deadly consequences for hungerstricken countries, warns IRC. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https:// www.rescue.org/press-release/russian-blockade-ukraine-food-exports-blacksea-port-will-have-deadly-consequences
- 42. Callaghan L. Bodies of mutilated children among horrors the Russians left behind. The Times. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/bodies-of-mutilated-children-among-horrors-the-russians-left-behind-5ddnkkwp2
- United Nations. OHCHR. Ukraine: civilian casualty updates 28 April 2022. Accessed 30 March 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2022/04/ ukraine-civilian-casualty-update-28-april-2022
- Brown J. War in Ukraine: Street in Bucha found strewn with dead bodies.
 BBC News. 2022. Accessed June 25, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60967463
- 45. Wilson J. Russia kidnaps Ukrainian children. 2022. EU Political Reports. Accessed March 30, 2023. ~https://www.eupoliticalreport.eu/russia-kidnaps-ukrainian-children/#:~:text=According%20to%20Ukrainian% 20Government%20data,children%20to%20life%20and%20security
- 46. McKernan B. Rape as a weapon: huge scale of sexual violence inflicted in Ukraine emerges. The Guardian. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2022/apr/03/all-wars-are-like-this-usedas-a-weapon-of-war-in-ukraine
- Tondo L, Henley J, Boffey D. Ukraine: US condemns 'unconscionable' forced deportations of civilians from Mariupol. The Guardian. 2022.
 Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/mar/20/russia-bombed-mariupol-art-school-sheltering-400-people-says-ukraine.
- Ochab EU. Ukrainian children forcibly transferred and subjected to illegal adoptions. Forbes. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.forbes.com/ sites/ewelinaochab/2022/04/10/ukrainian-children-forcibly-transferred-andsubjected-to-illegal-adoptions/?sh=fb4a36f30e0f
- Engelbrecht C. Reports of sexual violence involving Russian soldiers are multiplying, Ukrainian officials say. The New York Times. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://web.archive.org/web/20220329184716/https:/ www.nytimes.com/2022/03/29/world/europe/russian-soldiers-sexualviolence-ukraine.html?smid=tw-nytimes&smtyp=cur
- Wamsley L. Rape has reportedly become a weapon in Ukraine.
 Finding justice may be difficult. NPR. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023.

- https://www.npr.org/2022/04/30/1093339262/ukraine-russia-rape-war-crimes?t=1656150096956
- 51. **Reid A.** Ukrainian heritage is under threat and so is the truth about Soviet-era Russia. The Guardian. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/15/ukrainian-heritage-under-threat-truth-soviet-era-russia
- 52. Hausler K, Drazewska B. How does international law protect Ukrainian cultural heritage in war? Is it protected differently than other civilian objects? British Institute of International & Comparative Law. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.biicl.org/documents/11200_how_does_international_law_protect_ukrainian_cultural_heritage_in_war.pdf
- 53. **Pevny OZ.** Ukraine's cultural heritage faces destruction as Russian bombing continues. The Conversation. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://theconversation.com/ukraines-cultural-heritage-faces-destruction-as-russian-bombing-continues-178563
- AFP. Over 50 landmark Ukraine sites damaged in Russian invasion: UN. 2022.
 Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220401-over-50-landmark-ukraine-sites-damaged-in-russian-invasion-un
- 55. Chang A, Acovino V, Jarenwattananon P. 'WSJ' reporter describes the looting and killing of civilians in southern Ukraine. NPR. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.npr.org/2022/03/16/1087028278/wsj-reporter-describes-the-looting-and-killing-of-civilians-in-southern-ukraine
- State Nuclear Regulatory Inspectorate of Ukraine. GOV:UA. Updated information about Zaporizhzhia NPP. Accessed March 30, 2023. https:// snriu.gov.ua/en/news/updated-information-about-zaporizhzhia-npp-1500
- 57. **International Atomic Energy Agency**. Update 11 IAEA Director General Statement on situation in Ukraine. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/update-11-iaea-director-general-statement-on-situation-in-ukraine
- 58. **Moore G.** How international law applies to attacks on nuclear and associated facilities in Ukraine. Bulletin of Atomic Scientists. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://thebulletin.org/2022/03/how-international-law-applies-to-attacks-on-nuclear-and-associated-facilities-in-ukraine/
- United Nations News. Security Council debates Russian strike on Ukraine nuclear power plant. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https:// news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1113302
- 60. United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine. Update
 on the human rights situation in Ukraine. (Reporting period: 24 February

 26 March). Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/sites/
 default/files/2022-03/HRMMU_Update_2022-03-26_EN.pdf
- Australian Broadcasting Corporation. UN Security Council meets after Russia seizes second Ukrainian nuclear plant. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-03-05/russian-forces-seizeukrainian-power-plant-as-advancement-stalls/100884702
- Schmidt N. Neither conventional war, nor a cyberwar, but a long-lasting and silent hybrid war. Univerzita Obrany. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=111959
- 63. **Bînă M-V, Dragomir C.** Informative combat of the Russian hybrid war. *J Def Resour Manag.* 2020;11(1):124-132. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=852889
- Demchak C. Cybered conflicts, hybrid war, and informatization wars.
 In: Tikk E, Kertunen M, eds. Routledge Handbook of International Cybersecurity. Routledge. London. 2020. https://doi.org/10.4324/ 9781351038904
- 65. **Sterio M.** The International Criminal Court: current challenges and prospect of future success. Case Western Reserve Journal of International Law 52. 467. 2020. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://scholarlycommons.law.case.edu/jil/vol52/iss1/21
- 66. Human Rights Watch. Human Rights Watch Briefing Note for the Twenty-First Session of the International Criminal Court Assembly of States Parties. November 22, 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. hrw.org/news/2022/11/22/human-rights-watch-briefing-note-twenty-firstsession-international-criminal-court
- Global Conflict Tracker. Territorial Disputes in the South China Sea.
 Center for Preventive Action. Updated May 04, 2022. Accessed March 30,
 https://www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/territorial-disputes-south-china-sea

- Human Rights Watch. Ukraine: Russian cluster munition hits hospital 4 civilians killed, 10 wounded. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. hrw.org/news/2022/02/25/ukraine-russian-cluster-munition-hits-hospital
- 69. **Haque U, Naeem A, Wang S, et al.** The human toll and humanitarian crisis of the Russia-Ukraine war: the first 162 days. *BMJ Glob Health*. 2022;7(9):e009550.
- Tsagkaris C, Ozturk N, Matiashova L. Missile attacks in Ukraine are torpedoing global health. QJM. 2023;116(2):149. https://doi.org/10.1093/ qjmed/hcac269
- 71. **Jargin SV.** The conflict in Ukraine: medical and psychological aspects. *Curr Res Med Sci.* 2023;2(1):26-36.
- Tin D, Barten DG, Granholm F, et al. Hybrid warfare and counterterrorism medicine. Eur J Trauma Emerg Surg. 2023;49(2):589-593. doi: 10.1007/s00068-023-02230-y
- Novakivskyy V, Shurduk R, Grin I, et al. War in Ukraine and dialysis treatment: human suffering and organizational challenges. Clin Kidney J. 2023;16(4):676-683. https://doi.org/10.1093/ckj/sfad003
- OHCHR. Ensuring accountability for atrocities committed in Ukraine.
 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements/ 2022/04/ensuring-accountability-atrocities-committed-ukraine
- Makkonen T, Hokkanen TJ, Morozova T, et al. A Social network analysis of cooperation in the forest, mining, and tourism in the Finnish-Russian cross-border region: connectivity, hubs, and robustness. Eurasian Geogr Econom. 2018;59(5-6):685-707. https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216. 2019.1593209
- Nortio E, Jasinskaja-Lahti I, Hämäläinen M, et al. Fear of the Russian Bear? Negotiating Finnish National identity online. Nations National. 2022;28(3):861-876. https://doi.org/10.1111/nana.12832
- 77. **Kock K, Vainikka V.** The geopolitical production of trust discourse in Finland: perspectives from the Finnish-Russian border. *J Borderl Stud.* 2019;34(5):807-827. https://doi.org/10.1080/08865655.2019.1646152
- Yle News. PM: NATO decision must happen this spring. Accessed June 25, 2022. https://yle.fi/news/3-12388118
- Kachali H, Storsjö I, Haavisto I, et al. Inter-sectoral preparedness, and mitigation for networked risks and cascading effects. Int J Disaster Risk Reduct. 2018;30(part B):281-291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdrr.2018.01.029
- EU-healthcare.fi. Healthcare system in Finland. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://www.eu-healthcare.fi/healthcare-in-finland/healthcaresystem-in-finland/
- European Commission. European civil protection and humanitarian aid operations. Finland. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/echo/ what/civil-protection/national-disaster-management-system/finland_en
- 82. NATO. The mission of Finland to NATO. Military cooperation with NATO. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://finlandabroad.fi/web/nato/military-cooperation-with-nato
- Simons G, Manoyl A, Trunov P. Sweden and the NATO debate: views from Sweden and Russia. Glob Aff. 2019;5(4-5):335-345. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/23340460.2019.1681014
- 84. **Global Security.org**. Sweden-Russia Relations. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/europe/se-foreign-relations-ru.htm
- 85. Insight EU monitoring. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://portal.ieu-monitoring.com/editorial/swedish-government-impact-of-russias-war-on-swedish-companies-and-trade?utm_source=ieu&utm_medium=web&utm_campaign=portal
- Agius C, Edenborg E. Gendered bordering practices in Swedish and Russian foreign and security policy. *Polit Geogr.* 2019;71:56-66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2019.02.012
- 87. **Gunter M.** Some implications of Sweden and Finland joining NATO. The Commentaries. 2022;2. doi: 10.33182/tc.v2i1.2710
- EU-healthcare.fi. Healthcare system in Sweden. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://www.eu-healthcare.fi/health-services-abroad/country-specific-information-about-health-services/sweden/
- European Commission. European civil protection and humanitarian aid operations. Sweden. Accessed March 30, 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/echo/ what/civil-protection/national-disaster-management-system/sweden_en
- Khorram-Manesh A, Hedelin A, Ortenwall P. Hospital-related incidents; causes and its impact on disaster preparedness and prehospital

- organisations. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med. 2009;17:26. doi: 10. 1186/1757-7241-17-26
- Khorram-Manesh A, Hedelin A, Ortenwall P. Regional coordination in medical emergencies and major incidents; plan, execute and teach. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med. 2009;17:32. doi: 10.1186/1757-7241-17-32
- Khorram-Manesh A, Robinson Y, Boffard K, et al. The history of Swedish military healthcare system and its path toward civilian-military collaboration from a total defense perspective. Mil Med. 2020;185(9–10): e1492-e1498. doi: 10.1093/milmed/usaa071
- 93. Khorram-Manesh A, Burkle FM, Phattharapornjaroen P, et al. The development of Swedish military healthcare system: part II-re-evaluating the military and civilian healthcare systems in crises through a dialogue and study among practitioners. *Mil Med.* 2021;186(3–4):e442-e450. doi: 10.1093/milmed/usaa364
- The Swdish Armed Forces. DEfence cooperation between Finland and Sweden. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.forsvarsmakten.se/en/ about/organisation/defence-cooperation-with-finland/
- NATO. Relations with Sweden. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_52535.htm
- Bajer PP. Scots in the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth, 16th to 18th centuries: the formation and disappearance of an ethnic group. Brill. 2012. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://brill.com/view/title/20661
- 97. Biskupski MB. History of Poland. Greenwood; 2019. (DLC) 2018023289.
- Prazmowska AJ. A history of Poland. Macmillan International Higher Education; 2011. Accessed March 30, 2023. http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/id/ eprint/26810
- Sanford G. Katyn and the Soviet Massacre of 1940: Truth, Justice, and Memory. Routledge; 2007.
- 100. Barwiński M. Konsekwencje zmian granic i przekształceń politycznych po II wojnie światowej na liczebność i rozmieszczenie Ukraińców, Łemków, Białorusinów i Litwinów w Polsce,[w:] Eberhardt P.(red.). Problematyka geopolityczna ziem polskich. 2008;218:217.
- 101. **Karolewski IP, Benedikter R.** Poland's conservative turn and the role of the European Union. *Eur Polit Sci.* 2017;16(4):515-534.
- Jureńczyk Ł. Controversies in Polish-Russian relations. Security & sovereignty in the 21st century. 2019:31-40.
- Ozbay F, Aras B. Polish-Russian relations: history, geography, and geopolitics. East Eur Q. 2008;42(1):27.
- 104. Sagan A, Panteli D, Borkowski W, et al. Poland health system review. Health Syst Transit. 2011;13(8):1-193.
- 105. Holecki T, Romaniuk P, Woźniak-Holecka J, et al. Mapping health needs to support health system management in Poland. Front Public Health. 2018;6:82.
- 106. Sowada C, Sagan A, Kowalska-Bobko I, et al. Poland: health system review. Health Syst Transit. 2019;21(1):1-234.
- 107. Goniewicz K, Burkle FM, Hertelendy AJ, et al. The impact of war on emergency departments visits by Ukrainian refugees in Poland. Am J Emerg Med. 2023;67:189-190. doi: 10.1016/j.ajem.2023.02.040

- 108. Website of REpublic of Poland. Information on the refugee situation at the Polish-Ukrainian border. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.gov.pl/web/nigeria-en/information-on-the-refugee-situation-at-the-polish-ukrainian-border
- Supreme Audit Office of Poland. NIK about maritime rescue service.
 Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.nik.gov.pl/en/ (in Polish).
- 110. Sowada C, Kowalska-Bobko I. Sustainability of the Polish Health Care System. In: Baltagi BH, Moscone F, eds. *The Sustainability of Health Care* Systems in Europe (Contributions to Economic Analysis, Vol. 295). Emerald Publishing Limited, Bingley. 2021;117-137. https://doi.org/10. 1108/S0573-855520210000295012
- 111. Masuhr N, Zogg B. The War in Ukraine: first lessons. Center for Security Studies Analyses in Security Policy. 2022. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://css.ethz.ch/en/center/CSS-news/2022/04/the-war-inukraine-first-lessons.html
- 112. Demytrie R. Russia faces brain drain as thousands flee abroad. BBC News. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60697763
- 113. **Nuritoff A.** Russian activists take a silent walk-through Moscow street. BBC News. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-europe-18063378
- 114. Wolfsfeld G. The role of the media in violent conflicts in the digital age: Israeli and Palestinian leaders' perceptions. *Media War Confl.* 2018;11(1):107-124. doi: 10.1177/1750635217727312
- 115. Ryan B. Putin and the orthodox church: how his faith shapes his politics. Theos. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.theosthinktank.co.uk/comment/2022/02/16/essay-on-vladimir-putin
- Jenkins J. Russian priests speak out against the war in Ukraine despite threats. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ religion/2022/04/08/russia-ukraine-war-priest-police/
- 117. SciencesPo. The Russian war against Ukraine: Geopolitical implications. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.sciencespo.fr/en/news/news/the-russian-war-against-ukraine-geopolitical-implications/7224
- 118. **Eslami M.** Iran's drone supply to Russian and changing the dynamics of the Ukraine war. *J Peace Nucl Disarm*. 2022;5(2):507-518. https://doi.org/10.1080/25751654.2022.2149077
- Cancian MF. Russian casualties in Ukraine: reaching the tipping point. Center for strategic and international studies. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www. csis.org/analysis/russian-casualties-ukraine-reaching-tipping-point
- United Nations Human Rights. Ukraine: civilian casualty update 13 March 2023. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/ 2023/03/ukraine-civilian-casualty-update-13-march-2023
- DW (Deutsche Welle). Wounded Russian soldiers fill Belarusian hospitals. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.dw.com/en/woundedrussian-soldiers-fill-belarusian-hospitals/a-61181434
- 122. **Leaning J.** Environment and health: 5. Impact of war. *CMAJ*. 2000;163(9):1157-1161.